S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 8th March 2016 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr J Smallwood,  Mr M Narborough, Rev D Tate, Mrs T Banks, Mr A Evans, Mrs D Gotts, Mr R Williamson, Mr K Reynolds, Mr S Scales, Mr P Bland, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). 
Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds

Mr Price welcomed Mr Paul Bland to the meeting and confirmed that he had been co-opted onto the Parish Council.

All members introduced themselves and stated which committees they serve upon.

APOLOGIES: Mr I Jordan, Mrs M Albinson, Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney and County Councillor Mr J Law

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 9th February 2016, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Reynolds, seconded by Mr Hofmeister, with three abstentions all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – None
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present 
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councilor Nockolds spoke regarding devolution and said that Cllr Daubney had attended various meetings with other local authorities to see if they can resolve how they may be able to work together regarding Health and Highways.
She was pleased to report that the Town Hall refurbishment is complete with a new water proof concrete bunker built to store the archives.

The archive documents are being returned from storage and the new facility will be reopening on Good Friday.

Cllr Nockolds said that an outreach area will be available for schools to visit and learn more about the history of Kings Lynn.

-145-

She explained that currently there is an entrance fee to go into the Town Hall; however they are working out how entrance to the archive area for research can be made available for free.

It was said that the Borough Council has worked with Norfolk Records and have employed a full time archivist. The opening times are Tuesday to Friday 10am -4pm and Saturday mornings.  
Cllr Nockolds stated that she had met with Network Rail and five Members of Parliament to campaign for a half hourly train service with longer trains.
She said that lots of research had taken place and one of the problems is the length of some of the station platforms. In addition the number of trains crossing at Queen Adelaide Station is also causing problems.

Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding some of the events planned for Kings Lynn; she said that Kings Lynn will be taking part in the National Beacon-lighting event to mark the Queens 90th Birthday on the evening of Thursday 21st April 2016.
She said that the popular Hansa Festival and the Craft and Garden Fair will be taking place this year on the weekend of 21st & 22nd May 2016. 

The tornado trail is planned for the 3rd June 2016.
Mrs Banks enquired regarding the new parking scheme at the South Quay.

Cllr Nockolds stated that the area is owned by the County Council and offers free parking for the first hour followed by a charging structure. She was pleased to report that the parking area has proven to be very popular with some 4,000 people taking advantage of parking for a free hour since it started.
Borough Councilor Daubney No Report 
County Councillor Law It was confirmed that all members had seen a copy of the circulated report produced by Cllr Law.

It was noted that the £7.7 million of Government Funding announced on 8th February 2016, would not go into NCC reserves, but would be used specifically for Social Services.
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Mr Narborough confirmed that a meeting had been held on 2nd March 2016. 
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The Green – Contracting out work: Mr Narborough referred to the minutes and stated that members had discussed the matter of the Parish grass and hedge cutting. 

Mrs Cornwell explained that since the meeting one or two other areas had come to light, she stated that the perimeter of the Allotments should be strimmed once per month, that the western hedge in St Mary’s Churchyard should be cut annually and that any odd jobs should be listed and then a quote for the work be obtained from a local handyman. 
After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should obtain quotes from CGM Ltd, 
· To carry out the Parish Hedge cutting once per year.

· To strim round the perimeter of the Allotments once per month.

· To cut the western hedge in St Mary’s Churchyard once per year.

· To Strim the Parish Verges and Cycle paths once per month on a trial period of six months. 

· That no equipment should be lent out.

· The tractor and other machinery should be kept safely stored in the garage.

· And any odd jobs should be listed and then a quote for the work should be obtained from a local handyman.
This was seconded by Rev Tate with one abstention all other members were in favour.

Mrs Gotts spoke regarding the daffodils and other spring flowers growing on the verges and requested that it be made clear to CGM Ltd that they must not strim the daffodils before they have died down.
Mrs Gotts confirmed that the date of the Craft and Garden Fair is 21st May 2016 and not 24th May 2016 as stated in the Assets minutes.
Mrs Gotts said that donations for the tombola would be gratefully received.
Mrs Cornwell informed members that Mr Nolan Mills had recently visited the Parish Office. She stated that he is really happy to help with matters which arise around the Parish.

Mr Price stated that Mr Mills is a valuable asset to the Parish.

Finally, Mrs Gotts reported that the pair of Football Boots is still hanging in a tree at Avon Road and that the Umbrella is still stuck in a tree at St Augustine’s Way.

Mr Narborough kindly offered to try to remove both items.
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Finance – Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that these balanced he initialled the Bank Statement. 
Planning – Mr Evans confirmed that everything was as per the circulated minutes.
Parish Update Session: Mr Evans informed members that he and Mr Reynolds had recently attended the Borough Council’s Parish Update Session, when various matters regarding planning had been discussed, such as the five year land supply, E-consultation, the Local Development Framework, Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) and Neighbourhood Plans Update. (Power Point circulated)
Cllr Nockolds confirmed that the Borough Council Cabinet had agreed to move forward and carry out the second consultation, on a Draft Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) Charging Schedule.
It was explained that this Draft Charging Schedule will be subject to formal public consultation for a period of 6 weeks from Monday 14 March to 5pm Monday 25 April 2016. 
Mr Price stated that the Parish Council should provide a response to the consultation.

Rev Tate asked about the five year land supply.
It was said that no-one in England has it; however a test case will be carried out at Heacham in May 2016.
Cllr Nockolds stated that the matter is complicated; she explained that when the Inspector looks at the Local Development Framework the Borough Council will have the necessary land supply. She said that the Borough Council is appealing against the Inspectors decision who said that the Borough Council does not have it.
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Clayland Developments: Mr Evans informed members that there has been a lot of activity at the Clayland Development site on Grimston Road. He said that people with diggers are carrying out investigations.
Mr Price informed members that Clayland Developments Ltd have decided to withdraw their original Planning Application and have decided to go back to basics and are now just looking for Outline Planning Permission for development of the site. 

He explained that the Borough Council wants to know how Clayland Developments will fulfil their obligations regarding access as the people on the adjoining site have not yet submitted their plans.

A member stated that he had walked around the site and found that the people on the diggers had been doing test holes to look at the water table. He said that the water table is currently very high.
Mrs Kirby confirmed that she had been in touch with Anglian Water to make them aware of the proposed developments at Grimston Road and Knights Hill.

Camland Developments: Mr Price stated that during the recent meeting with Camland Developments, all the feedback comments raised by residents at the Public Exhibition had been discussed. He said that a Planning Application for the site could be received next month. 
Mr Price informed members that Ed Saunders from Athene Solutions had contacted the Parish Council to see if we wanted to use the analysis of the resident’s comments as our formal response to the consultation.
Mr Price stated that the Parish Council has reserved its right to respond later once the Planning Application is received.
Members were informed that Camland Developments will be carrying out a new Traffic Survey at peak times between 7am and 7pm.

Gas Leak at Castle Rising Road/Grimston Road: Rev Tate asked about the Gas Leak at Castle Rising Road/Grimston Road and said that the matter has been ongoing for weeks.
Cllr Nockolds referred to an email she had received from Mr Simon Turner at Norfolk County Council who had confirmed that a minimal dig attempt had uncovered a broken joint in the gas main, which has been repaired, however the readings of gas have not significantly reduced. It was said that work is now going on to try and locate the leak.
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Policy - Mr Smallwood confirmed that no meeting had been held however stated that one confidential item would be discussed at the end of the meeting. (See Confidential Minutes).
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School – See attached 
Junior School – Mr Smallwood confirmed that no further Governors meetings had been held. 

He said that it is hoped that in the future Governors will visit the school on a specific date per term; he felt that this is a more purposeful way to do things.
Mr Price reported that work on the school garden is due to start next week.

Wootton Park – No report
South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts confirmed that a report from South Wootton in Bloom had been included within the Assets minutes.
She commented regarding the Picnic Table and the suggestion that a member of the SWiB team may be able to assemble it. She confirmed that she had asked Mr Nolan Mills if he may be able to help.

Mrs Cornwell stated that if no one is able to put it together, it will be added to the list of jobs for a Handyman to do.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-
Rev James Nash

Copy Faculty for Ashes Plots (St Mary’s Church)   Info
Community Action Norfolk
Signpost Magazine

 


       “
RAF Marham


Information Drop in -16.3.2016 2pm-6pm
       “




(Lightning II Aircraft)
Newsletter: Mr Price referred to the circulated Newsletter and asked if anyone had any amendments to make. 
With one or two minor amendments, members were happy with the Newsletter.

Mr Bland kindly offered to deliver a share of the Newsletters; he agreed to liaise with Mr Scales who currently has a large area to deliver to. 
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Post Office: Mr Williamson reported that after a recent visit to the Post Office, the cashiers had reported that they are struggling to get people to use the facilities and that the relocation had proven unpopular.

Mr Narborough added that he had visited the Post Office and he had received reports that it is busier on Mondays and at the weekends.

After discussion it was agreed that an item highlighting the importance of using the Post Office is included within the Newsletter.
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list; plus:
332
Anglian Chemicals

Materials



       14.87

333
SSE



Street Lighting Supply Feb
     
     638.18

334 
K & M Lighting

Street Lighting Maintenance March   408.80
335
Mr Moon


Window Cleaning – PO & V Hall
       24.00

336
Roythorne & Son

Fuel – February 2016   

       18.61

 Bank balances as at 29.2.2016
Community Account
      

     
25,276.98
Step saver a/c
                 
      
         0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                    135,000.00
Total                                                                                      £160,276.98
10. TO DISCUSS CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS:  - See attached

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.05pm.

11. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 12th April 2016, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
12th April 2016                                                                                Chairman
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